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Minutes of the Finance & Facilities Committee special meeting Wednesday, 
December 2, 2015 APPROVED by the Committee January 13, 2016 
 
The Vermont State Colleges Board of Trustees Finance and Facilities Committee met for a 
special meeting on December 2, 2015 at the Langevin House, Vermont Technical College, 
Randolph, VT.  
 
Committee members present: Jerry Diamond, Church Hindes (Chair), Tim Jerman, Bill Lippert, 
Chris Macfarlane (Vice Chair), Martha O’Connor  
 
Absent: Linda Milne 
 
Other Trustees: Lynn Dickinson, Karen Luneau, Jim Masland, Mike Pieciak, Ben Simone 
 
Presidents: Dave Wolk, Joyce Judy, Elaine Collins, Joe Bertolino, Dan Smith 
 
From the Chancellor’s Office: Tricia Coates, Director of External & Governmental Affairs 

Tom Robbins, Chief Financial Officer 
     Elaine Sopchak, Executive Assistant to the Chancellor 
     Jeb Spaulding, Chancellor 
     Yasmine Ziesler, Chief Academic Officer 
 
From the Colleges: Andy Myrick, VTC, VSCFF 
   Phil Petty, VTC Academic Dean 
   Lit Tyler, VTC Dean of Administration 
   Loren Loomis Hubbell, LSC Dean of Administration 
 
From the Public: Steve Wisloski, Deputy State Treasurer 
 
Chair Hindes called the meeting to order at 1:03 p.m. and stated that the meeting would contain 
no action items, only discussion and information items. 
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1. Review and Discuss Q1 Financials 
 
CFO Robbins requested that the presidents present their financial reports with a focus on 
challenges and opportunities for next three quarters, as the first quarter numbers were reviewed 
at the last meeting. 
 
Castleton University President Dave Wolk shared that headcount is up 12%; full time 
undergraduate enrollment is up over last year; and last year’s graduating class had 508 students. 
The increase in overall enrollment is mostly due to retention and a healthy sized freshman class. 
Last year there was a dip in enrollment and revenue but with adjustments Castleton was able to 
end the year with a 1% carryover, which will go into scholarships. Entrepreneurial ventures have 
achieved 75% of the budgeted annual goal in the first quarter. Retention rate is at its second 
highest level. President Wolk reminded the Committee that revenue from a tuition increase two 
years ago was targeted for need-based aid; 87% of students who received this aid returned, which 
is higher than the overall retention rate and this is a more challenged group. Trustee Lippert 
stated that at another time he wants to hear more from the presidents about their retention efforts. 
Trustee Dickinson asked how many need-based aid students are first generation; President Wolk 
responded that most of them are. Chair Hindes summarized that Castleton will close at or better 
than budget; President Wolk confirmed they have exceeded budgeted enrollment. Chancellor 
Spaulding reminded Committee members that summary materials of this nature are included in 
the financials.  
 
Lyndon State College President Joe Bertolino stated that the college has spent the last 3.5 years 
on building community and making decisions that are inclusive. Last year’s decisions for this 
year’s budget reflect this, knowing it would present a series of financial challenges going into 
2017. The college will end this year like the last four years with a balanced budget. They were 
able to make up a sudden drop in enrollment two years ago through efficiencies and increased 
revenues and without layoffs. This resulted in a $3M shortfall for the 2016 budget and significant 
discussions of cuts and a layoff of five staff. The college entered this year with a balanced budget 
and did not tap into strategic reserves. That balanced budget was predicated on 410 new students 
this year, a goal now lowered to 355, without laying off anyone else or cutting the budget. To 
achieve this the college needed to utilize internal reserves (~$1.3M). President Bertolino stated 
he did not want to make further cuts, and wanted to set a realistic goal of enrollment that could 
be met. Fall 2015 enrollment was slightly better than budget; residency is lower than expected 
and there are other challenges, but LSC will break even. Enrollment is lower than last year, and 
there are 100 vacancies in the residence halls. The Q1 surplus this year is less than the same time 
last year. They budgeted for 355 new students and there are 364 now; 801 returning students, and 
803 returned. Internal, one-time funds will be used to balance the budget. For 2017 the college is 
working on new enrollment and marketing strategies, restructured financial aid, and retention 
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remains strong at 71%. He reminded the Committee that a one-year drop in enrollment is a four-
year problem. First year retention is up by 8%. Spring enrollment appears to be on target. It is 
critical to find ways to fill the residence halls. The investment the college has made in services 
and better support for transfer students is working well. Fall applications are up approximately 
40%. 
 
Johnson State College President Elaine Collins reported that the college is anticipating a deficit 
at the end of the year. Spring enrollment numbers appear to be even with last year’s. There is an 
opportunity to boost numbers in EDP, graduate students, and transfers; they are doing targeted 
recruiting and working on changing the speed of processing for students. Spring retention is 
good, particularly campus based undergraduates, due to two new advisors hired with OPEB 
funds. Registration of graduate students is ahead of the same time last year. For summer they are 
looking at offering summer graduate and continuing education courses to generate revenue. The 
college is expecting a 6% increase in gifts; they are actively working on building a culture of 
philanthropy. The college has decreased expenses significantly (~$350K) and plan to hold steady 
there. Additional funds needed outside of reduced operating costs would come from reserves. 
Fall applications are up approximately 35%. Chancellor Spaulding noted that applications are up 
everywhere, but the number of students is not. JSC has 120 vacancies in its residence halls.  
 
Trustee Jerman inquired whether vacant space can be used. President Bertolino stated that in 
Lyndon State’s case he opted not to disrupt students once they are settled in their dorms, but 
spring housing signups exclude one building, and they would open another as needed. Ideally 
they’d like to use available space as conference housing, but that would take the most popular 
rooms and best community spaces offline. Trustee Lippert inquired whether there could be a 
financial incentive to encourage students to live on campus. President Bertolino responded that 
after year one many students move off campus for a wide variety of reasons. He noted a new 
trend that parents are buying property in the Lyndonville area and allowing their students to live 
there and rent space out. Trustee Dickinson expressed concern about the EDP program. President 
Collins stated that the college is identifying data on EDP students, and has hired a consultant to 
help them understand these students and why they might not be returning.  
 
Community College of Vermont President Joyce Judy reported that they are projecting they will 
end the year positively. Headcount is holding steady but students are taking fewer courses. They 
are budgeting a 5% decrease based on this trend and this allows flexibility. There have been 231 
new students in the last six weeks, but these students do not show up in the October 15th reports 
as their courses start after that report is generated. Growth has been in younger students: 45% are 
traditional age, and CCV is working on using TAACCCT funds to work more with adult 
students. Greater Vermont issues like the decrease in the general population and the decrease in 
the high school student population affect CCV. They are working more with hard to reach 
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students, though this requires more resources. They are projecting to end the year ahead; Q1 
close is a good indicator but they still need to monitor numbers closely. Faculty costs are 
adjusted as enrollment varies, so they do not have fixed faculty costs, which enables CCV to be 
nimble and flexible. 
 
Vermont Technical College President Dan Smith shared that the college budgeted for an FY16 
$1.8M shortfall; however, they project they will finish the year with a $1.2M shortfall. Tuition 
and fee revenue have been better than expected, reflecting a 3% increase in FTE enrollment (up 
to 1312 from 1274) and last year’s modest tuition increase. They have contained expenses, and 
salaries and wages are down 5% from FY14 levels, inclusive of contractual increases. They have 
aggressive expectations for admissions and enrollment for spring transfers. The college is up in 
applications and deposits for spring transfers over last year, and flat in retention. The VIT 
transition has represented a substantial investment of time, travel, and resources for the 
supplemental technology. They are on track to complete the transition by December 31, 2015. 
Unanticipated issues could have budget impact. President Smith expressed concern about critical 
open positions and the risks associated with them. They expect to reach the Q1 projection of 
finishing the year ~$650K better than anticipated. President Smith also stated that the VIT 
transition has been a herculean effort on the part of VT Tech’s IT department. 
 
Chair Hindes handed out a packet of information regarding the facilities at each of the colleges 
(attached to these minutes). He reminded the Committee that the presidents have been charged 
with providing a report to the Long Range Planning Committee’s next meeting on the strategic 
current and long term use of their facilities. 
 
Chair Hindes announced that this meeting will be the last for departing CFO Tom Robbins, and 
thanked him for his expertise and dedicated service to the VSC, its mission, and its students. 
 
The following agenda items were not addressed. Item #2 regarding VSC debt will be covered at 
the next meeting. The meeting adjourned at 2:05 p.m. 
 
2. Review and Discuss VSC Debt 
3. Follow-up on October 29, 2015 Finance & Facilities Committee Meeting 
4. Update on Ongoing VSC Construction 
5. Review Capital Projects Report 
 
C. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION ONLY 
 
1. Monthly Grant Activity Report 
2. Date of Next Meeting: Wednesday, January 13, 2015 




















